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CALL TO ORDER.  The Chairman, Allen Ward, called the meeting to order at 6:05 PM. 
ROLL CALL.  Members present were Councilors Ward, Kolbe, Lunt, Larochelle, Ganong (arrived at 6:03 PM), and Fellows.  Councilor Albert was absent.  Also present were Diane Barnes, Town Manager. 
 test for zoom meeting
Councilor Ward welcomed everyone to the meeting.  He recommended the Town Clerk read each item on the agenda followed by a recommended motion.  He suggested reading the information in the Council memo for each item, too, followed by a discussion and a vote. 

a. SOUND DISCUSSION & 
b. ALL VOTES TAKEN BY ROLL CALL  
Councilor Fellows said one way would be to have everyone join the zoom meeting muted and that each Councilor react by raising their hand electronically.  If not then each Councilor would have to remember to mute themselves separately.  Councilor Ward said he has seen this done both ways.  He said muting works well to keep the background noise down. Since there is little background noise, muting individually should work. Mr. Richardson said starting out with self-muting might work okay, but later it can be adjusted if needed.  
Councilor Ward reminded Councilors when raising their hand to be sure to remember to take it down after being called upon to speak. Council discussed the chat feature.  He said this passed the straight face test from the state level.  This is an official record.  He asked if this session was being recorded.  Mr. Richardson said we were recording this on Town Hall Streams, but there is an option to back it up on the PC, too.  Councilor Ward suggested meetings be backed up on the PC for now.  If a file is requested we have the ability to get to it. Councilor Larochelle asked about who sees the chats.  Councilor Ward indicated staff members who are expected to participate could participate this way because they will be on zoom. Councilor Larochelle asked if this meant just the councilors are participating or residents also.  Councilor Ward said he believed that it would include everyone.  Mr. Richardson said yes, it includes residents also. There would be no interjected comments, because the acknowledgement comes from that chat feature to be able to be recognized by the moderator and those kinds of chats would be directed to Mr. Richardson from the emails he receives.
Councilor Larochelle asked if the process would be that the Town Clerk reads the new item, the Chair runs through the item and describes what it is, and then for discussion, we move straight into the motion and second so the discussion happens and votes so this is how this plays out during the meeting.  Councilor Ward said it might be best to have the Town Clerk read the item and motion, take the first, take the second for discussion, and whoever does the presentation does that, and then the Council votes on it.  Councilor Larochelle said it would be nice once the Town Clerk reads the item and motion to have the Town Manager give Council a quick overview of it, which could be our standard practice so Councilors will know what the background is before Council begins to ask questions. Mrs. Barnes said yes, that she would read those summaries, which should cut down on the time it takes to vet each item.  She explained that some items have been moved to the consent agenda section and those will have explanations as well in the Council Memo.  She encouraged Councilors to read that thoroughly. For instance, the RHR letter of engagement is a renewal item with no changes, so things like that you can find there to save time.  It is a long agenda because it has been six weeks since the Council held a meeting.  Packets will be ready for pick up on Friday.  Councilor Larochelle suggested Councilors reach out to the Town Manager or Chair with questions if they have any on the consent agenda.

Councilor Ward wanted to know what the format would be for the budget discussion.  The Town Clerk indicated the workshop dates have all passed so now the Council would be discussing the changes.  Councilor Ward said, basically this would be a discussion on the shopping list of those items we have been compiling or discussed through this process.  Mrs. Barnes said she has been keeping a list.  She said the Council would not have to do that this soon and that Council could wait until the end of May when Council would have a better idea about what the revenues will be.  It is difficult right now to figure out what the revenues will be for the upcoming year.  Councilor Ward said he would like to put on record where we started with the budget and where it is at right now.  He said he has heard different ideas on wage increases, different fixes for solid waste, and if Council is going to do anything with the budget we should have some discussion to find out where each Councilor is at on some of these topics and where we want to be.  Mrs. Barnes said there is no increase in tipping fees, because we moved the hauling fees down into the tipping fees line, because it is all one bill now.  She reported the hauling fees were $10,000 and the rest is household trash and composting.  Mrs. Barnes confirmed that Council would be doing a recap on the budget about where they started and where they are right now.  Councilor Ward said, along with highlighting the list of things we learned.  He recommended holding off until the last possible moment to adopt it.      
Councilor Larochelle asked if Mrs. Barnes could do a budget overview on where we started, plus cover things she has concerns about (revenues and uncontrollable expenses) and why we regrouped to look at some budget items when this COVID-19 situation came up so the general public or media who may be watching, will know what direction the Council and Town Manager are going in to make this the most efficient budget possible.  Councilor Ward asked the Town Manager to hit upon the key things in the budget, like x-amount is payroll and benefits, and the emphasis for this budget, which is maintaining what we have and not adding any new projects. The public could benefit from this information too.        

Councilor Kolbe reported Senator Timberlake indicated the State of Maine is looking at a billion dollar shortfall and before they left their session they had set their mil rate for the schools knowing now where they are at financially, but they are not sure if that mil rate will actually have to be reduced or not at this point.  Councilor Fellows pointed out the state is in the same situation as the town working with reduced revenues.  
Councilor Ward said he and Councilor Albert reached out to the School Department to see if they could also work towards attaining as close to flat as possible for their budget as well.  He said Mrs. Austin did not disagree; he is hopeful in the next two weeks they will also be able to make changes in their direction prior to the public hearing date on the school budget.    

Councilor Ward indicated he would like to take Senator Timberlake up on his offer and join us at 6:00 PM if he is available.  Councilor Kolbe will send him an offer.  
c. DISCUSS PUBLIC HEARINGS & DISCUSS EMAIL RESPONSES
Councilor Ward said it could be a little difficult reading emails during the meeting so he preferred emails be sent to him prior to the meeting when possible.  He suggested just Mr. Richardson’s email be used because he will be moderating the meeting anyway.  Councilor Larochelle asked if individuals could text in a question.  Councilor Ward said it would be better to text those to him.  Mrs. Barnes said public hearings would be pushed off until June if possible so we may not have to deal with that.  Councilor Ganong suggested another source for participation instead of texts using another application that someone else could monitor in real time as people ask questions and so forth.  Mr. Richardson said the way this has been organized so far is that to air on the side of caution is that the invitation only goes out to Councilors and to participating staff members who would be participating.  Mrs. Barnes said the public will have to go to the Town Hall Live Video Streams so we will have to post a notice on our website to let the public know how to participate by email, plus it will also be on our agenda.  Councilor Ward recommended Mr. Richardson use the email address instead of his name on the screen so the public can see it during the meeting, too.    
D. OPENING UP – DISCUSSION
Mrs. Barnes reported she has ordered plexus glass for the Excise/Tax Counter, Town Clerk Counter, and Assessing Counter.  She said we have to develop a plan to outline the safety measures that we will be using to open back up, which Augusta has to approve, and then Augusta issues a badge that goes on our front door.  The quote includes installation for $2,000.  No more than 50 individuals can gather in July and August, but to that point, Lisbon may not be able to hold its Moxie Festival.  The Governor indicated she did not see how anyone could hold a festival in Maine this year.   Councilor Ward said this item is on next week’s agenda. Councilor Larochelle said the Council might want to consider a temporary hold on any mass gathering permits throughout this situation for the summer months.  He recommended the Council vote on this so staff could inform those applicants that Lisbon is not allowing those types of events this summer based upon the State of Maine’s recommendations.  Councilor Ward said flea markets and the festival both fall into that category.  Councilor Larochelle mentioned the Memorial Day Parade had been cancelled, but wondered if there was something else the town could do. Councilor Fellows pointed out the Moxie Congress group wants an answer, too, regarding the festival.  He said this issue has pretty much already been decided.   
Councilor Kolbe asked about the children’s summer programs.  Mrs. Barnes said Mr. Stevens would be meeting with the Superintendent to discuss the use of their facilities to accommodate only 50 in one space at a time to meet those guidelines.  There are a lot more than 50 children typically enrolled in those programs.  Councilor Ward mentioned there is a 75% reimbursement expected from the federal level for COVID-19 expenses, like screenings, trainings, hardware, as long as it is related to this situation.           
adjoURnment
VOTE (2020-69) Councilor Lunt, seconded by Councilor Kolbe moved to adjourn at 6:59 PM.  
Roll Call Vote:  Yeas – Albert, Lunt, Larochelle, Ward, Kolbe, Ganong and Fellows.  Nays - None.  Order passed - Vote 6-0.

__________________________________

Twila D. Lycette, Council Secretary

Town Clerk, Lifetime CCM/MMC
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